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The St. Petersburg String Quartet: Alla Aranovskaya, Violin; Boris Vayner, 
Viola; Evgeny Zvonnikov, Violin; Leonid Shukayev, Cello; Assisting Artist Ilya 
Yakushev, Piano 
 
THE ARTISTS  
 
THE ST. PETERSBURG STRING QUARTET 
 
THE ST. PETERSBURG STRING QUARTET 
The St. Petersburg Quartet is one of the world’s most esteemed chamber 
ensembles. Their rise to fame has included a Grammy nomination, “Best Record” 
honors in both Stereo Review and Gramophone, an opening night performance at 
Mostly Mozart at Lincoln Center, a five- year residency at the Oberlin 
Conservatory of Music, and hundreds of concerts on many of North America, 
Europe and Asia’s most prestigious series and festivals. 
  
Founded in 1985 as the Leningrad String Quartet, the SPSQ blazed a trail 
through chamber music circles, winning a number of prestigious international 
competitions including 1st Prize at the All-Soviet Union String Quartet 
Competition; Silver Medal and a Special Prize at the Tokyo International 
Chamber Music Competition, 1st Prize and both Special Prizes at the Vittorio 
Gui International Competition for Chamber Ensembles in Florence, Italy, and 
First Prize and the “Grand Prix Musica Viva” at the Melbourne, Australia 
International Chamber Music Competition.’’ When the city of Leningrad resumed 
its historic name, the quartet changed its name to the St. Petersburg String 
Quartet.  
 
In 2009 the St. Petersburg Quartet launched the St. Petersburg International 
Music Academy, an intensive summer program for students, which they bring to 
various campuses and festivals in the USA and Mexico. Since 2009 Music Mountain 
has become home base for the Academy East coast session. In 2010 St. Petersburg 
Quartet was appointed the inaugural Quartet in Residence at Wichita State 
University. 
  
The latest release in the St. Petersburg String Quartet’s extensive discography 
include CDs of Ravel and Debussy quartets as well as the complete chamber music 
works of Tchaikovsky, Schubert and Schulhoff. 
  
Alla Aranovskaya and Leonid Shukaev are founding members of the St. Petersburg 
String Quartet; Boris Vayner joined in 2005 and Evgeny Zvonnikov in 2010.  
 
ILYA YAKUSHEV, PIANO 
 
Russian pianist Ilya Yakushev, with many awards and honors to his credit, 
continues to astound and mesmerize audiences at major venues on three 
continents. His three-concert series at the San Francisco Symphony’s Prokofiev 
Festival under Michael Tilson-Thomas was named one of the “Top 10 Classical 
Music Events of 2007” by the San Francisco Chronicle. He has also appeared as 
concerto soloist with the Boston Pops, the BBC Concert Orchestra and the Utah 
Symphony under Keith Lockhart; the Arkansas Symphony and the Las Vegas 
Philharmonic under David Itkin; the Syracuse Symphony and the Wichita Symphony 
under Daniel Hege; the Mariinsky Orchestra under Tugan Sokhiev; the Rochester 



Philharmonic under Michael Butterman; the St. Petersburg Philharmonic under 
Emmanuel Leducq-Barome; the Wisconsin Chamber Orchestra under Andrew Sewell; 
the Edmonton Symphony under Mei-Ann Chen; and the Rhode Island Philharmonic 
under Larry Rachleff, among many others. 
  
As a concert soloist, Mr. Yakushev has performed in Lincoln Center’s Great 
Performers Series, at the Ravinia Festival, the Tanglewood Music Festival , the 
PianoSummer (New Paltz, NY), and the International Keyboard Institute & 
Festival (New York City). He has also performed at such prestigious venues as 
Symphony Hall (Boston), Great Philharmonic Hall (St. Petersburg), Victoria Hall 
(Singapore), Davies Symphony Hall (San Francisco), Musikverein (Vienna), Alice 
Tully Hall, and Sejong Performing Arts Center (Seoul).  
 
Among his many awards are the Gawon International Music Society’s Award (Seoul, 
Korea), and first prizes at the World Piano Competition (Cincinnati, Ohio), and 
the Donostia Hiria International Piano Competition (San Sebastian, Spain).  
 
Mr. Yakushev attended the Rimsky-Korsakov College of Music in his native St. 
Petersburg, Russia, and subsequently came to New York City to attend Mannes 
College of Music where he studied with Dr. Arkady Aronov and later with 
legendary pianist Vladimir Feltsman. 
 
In addition to his performing career, Mr. Yakushev is presently serving as 
Executive Director of the International Keyboard Institute & Festival at 
Mannes, a position he has held since 2002. 
  
************************ 
 
THE PROGRAM 
 
STRING QUARTET IN E FLAT MAJOR OPUS 125 # 1, D.87 (1813) by Franz Schubert 
(1897-1828) 
-Allegro Moderato 
-Scherzo: Prestissimo 
-Adagio 
-Allegro 
 
STRING QUARTET IN D MAJOR OPUS 44 # 1 (1838)by Felix Mendelssohn    (1809-1847) 
-Molto Allegro vivace 
-Menuetto: Un poco Allegretto 
-Andante espressivo ma con moto 
-Presto con brio 
 
QUINTET FOR PIANO & STRINGS IN F MINOR (1878-1879) by César Franck (1822-1890) 
-Molto moderato quasi lento; Allegro 
-Lento, con molto sentimento 
-Allegro non troppo, ma con fuoco 
 
 
********************* 
Music Mountain gratefully acknowledges support for the free admission of those 
under 18, when accompanied by a ticket holder, by the Hellen Plummer Foundation 
with its gift in memory of James Merrill, Connecticut’s first poet laureate. 
********************* 



 
PROGRAM NOTES 
 
STRING QUARTET #10 IN E FLAT MAJOR, OPUS 125 #1, D. 87 (1813)by Franz Schubert 
(1797-1828) 
 
The E-flat Quartet was written at the end of Schubert’s student years and 
during the time he was studying with Antonio Salieri, Director of Music at the 
Viennese court and former rival of Mozart. The work shows a strong Mozartian 
influence throughout. 
 
The first and last movements are in sonata form and adhere to textbook rules. 
In the opening Allegro moderato, movement is increased gradually by changing 
from eight- notes to triplets to sixteenth-notes in the exposition. The 
developoment section is quite brief and the recapitulation is standard. 
  
The high-speed Scherzo whizzes by, a fun movement, full ofwit and humor. 
 
An Adagio follows, songlike and charming. The final Allegro again uses triplets 
for a buoyant effect. Differing from later works, Schubert sticks close to his 
chosen tonalities with little or not attempt at experimentation in this field. 
The Gordon String Quartet, Music Mountain’s founding quartet, first performed 
the Schubert E Flat Major Quartet at Music Mountain on Sunday, July 13, 1931. 
 
STRING QUARTET IN D MAJOR, OPUS 44 #1 By Felix Mendelssohn (1809-1847) 
 
During 1837 and 1838, when he was composing the Op. 44 quartets, Mendelssohn 
was enjoying a time of personal happiness and international recognition, both 
as a composer and conductor. His marriage on March 28, 1837, and the birth of 
his son less than one year later gave him a great deal of pleasure. Highly 
esteemed as a composer, his every piece was eagerly awaited and immediately 
performed. And the Leipzig Gewandhaus Orchestra, which he had been conducting 
since 1835, had become known as the best orchestrain Germany. 
 
Following an arduous performing and touring schedule, Mendelssohn nevertheless 
managed to complete the three quartets of Op. 44 and dedicate them to the Crown 
Prince of Sweden. As is the case with his earlier quartets, the opus numbers do 
not conform to the order of composition; they were actually written in the 
sequence 2, 3 and 1.  
 
The manuscript of the D major quartet, the last of the three in Op. 44 to be 
completed, is dated Berlin, July 24, 1838. In a July 30 letter to violinist 
Ferdinand David, Mendelssohn suggests that it is one of his favorites, which 
may explain why it appeared first in the published version. “I have just 
finished my third Quartet, in D major,” he wrote, “and like it much. I hope it 
may please you as well. I rather think it will, since it is more spirited and 
seems to me likely to be more grateful to the players than the others.”  
 
The first performance of the D Major String Quartet at Music Mountain was on 
Sunday, July 16, 1939 by the Gordon String Quartet. In addition, on Thursday, 
September 12, 1935 and on Thursday. September 21, 1939 the Gordon String 
Quartet played the first movement at a Young People’s Concert. 
  
 



QUINTET FOR PIANO & STRINGS IN F MINOR By César Franck (1822-1890) 
 
 Franck composed the F minor Piano Quintet in 1878-1879 at the age of 57. It 
was the first piece of chamber music he had written in over 30 years. The Piano 
Quintet was first performed in January 1880 with Camille Saint-Saens at the 
piano. The occasion was one of the concerts of the Societe Nationale de 
Musique, an organization founded by Saint-Saens with the aim of promoting ARTS 
GALLICA, specifically French art of high seriousness. Although the Quintet was 
dedicated to him, Saint-Saens refused to accept the gift of the manuscript, 
implying his lack of kinship with the work.  
 
Few compositions are as tightly knit as this Quintet. Showing the adopted 
traits of Wagner’s chomaticism (even quoting the opening of the Prelude to 
Tristian in the second movement) and the tonal relationships espoused by Liszt 
(that of thirds rather than fifths), Franck utilizes his “cyclic theme” 
principle to the nth degree. 
  
The Quintet, writes Richard Taruskin, is “weighty, four-square, thickly scored, 
discursive, and impassioned. (It) seems to transgress against every one of what 
one usually thinks of as the conventional ‘Gallic’ virtues: deftness, lightness 
of texture, epigrammaticism, objectivity, elegance, wit. No wonder Saint- Saens 
remained cold to it.” Nonetheless, lovers of chamber music have responded to 
the sincerity of the work for over a century. 
  
The Quintet is one of the most popular pieces in the Music Mountain repertory. 
Its first Music Mountain performance was on July 12, 1931 played by the Gordon 
String Quartet, Music Mountain’s founding quartet and Martha Baird 
(Rockefeller), Piano. 
 
**************  
The Music Mountain Chamber Music broadcasts are made possible through the 
generosity of Edward R. Hamilton Bookseller Company, Falls Village, CT. For a 
free catalog of books on Music, Art, and 60 other subjects, write: Edward R. 
Hamilton Bookseller Company, P.O. Box 15, Falls Village, CT 06031. On the web 
at www.edwardrhamilton.com 
  
You may listen to Music Mountain Chamber Music concert broadcasts at any time. 
Just go to www.musicmountain.org, click on “Listen on Line.” This will take you 
to the Music Mountain site at wwwInstantEncore.com. Each week throughout the 
year you can listen to the Music Mountain concerts on WHDD-FM 91.9/1020AM, 
Sharon, CT; WBSL-FM 91.7 Sheffield, MA or WLHV-FM 88.1, Annandale-On-Hudson at 
2 P.M. on Saturday or 8 P.M. on Monday. WHDD streams its programming on the 
internet. The concerts can also be heard in this area on WJMJ-FM, Hartford, CT 
88.9, 93.1 and 107.1 each Friday at 10 P.M. 


